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DCC – Ten years on 

By Jan Foster 
 
Doncaster Conversation Club was 
formed in 2010.  The aim of the 
Group shall be to provide a social 
environment for asylum seekers and 
refugees to connect with local 
volunteers to practice English 
through various activities and, in 
addition, to facilitate support and 
provide information and advice. 
[Constitution as of 2010] 
 
A night shelter for the refused 

asylum seekers who had nowhere to 

go was also opened. Unfortunately 

this folded within a couple of years. 

One of the first tasks was to set up 

ESOL provision. Initially we had two 

classes, one predominantly for EU 

communities, mainly Polish and 

Latvian led by a Polish tutor, and one 

for non-Europeans which consisted 

mainly of Kurdish ladies who had 

come to the UK to join their 

husbands on Family Reunion. Men at 

this time were reluctant to join ladies 

in class settings. We also provided 

Citizenship classes. The average 

weekly attendance was around 50 

during the first 6 months of 2011. 

The Red Cross began attending to 

provide asylum support for the 

increasing number of asylum seekers 

arriving in Doncaster. During this 

period we had five members of the 

Red Cross, three trained refugee 

support workers and two assistants. 

Also on board were two members of 

the Refugee Council asylum support 

workers who were able to guide 

asylum seekers through their claims 

and contact the Home Office on their 

behalf, fill out appeal forms and any 

other vital work necessary for a 

successful asylum claim. 

Surplus food was provided by Food 

Aware. This was piled on a table and 

people were able to help themselves 

to donated fresh produce. The 

kitchen provided tea and biscuits. 

At one time, asylum seekers stopped 

being dispersed to Doncaster and it 

looked as though our services would 

be surplus to requirements. 

However, the Compass programme 

was launched, G4S won the asylum 

housing contract and Doncaster was 

confirmed as a dispersal town. Since 

then, our numbers have grown and 

we regularly see weekly attendance 

figures of over one hundred and 

forty. 

Over the years, we have had to adapt 

to the needs of our ‘service users’ 

(SUs) and the lack of funding for 

outreach services. In the course of 

time, we have had through our doors 

the Red Cross, Refugee Council, 

International Organisation for 

Migration, Northern Refugee Centre, 

Refugee Action, Migrant Help, all 

victims of funding cutbacks. 

We occasionally get professionals in 

to provide specialist services. 

We are entirely volunteer run, and 

rely on grants and donations for our 

continuing survival. 

We have responded to the needs of 

our ‘SU’s in many ways, always 

adapting to their changing needs as 

imposed by the hostile environment. 

 

We have 4 ESOL tutors providing 

lessons at all levels. Recently we 

have introduced IELTS sessions for 

those wanting to prepare to renew 

degree courses or access new 

courses at university. 

We have received donations of 

clothing, furniture and other 

household items over the years, all 

welcomed by those setting up home 

in their adopted town. We have been 

so successful in this that we have 

recently been offered a small box 

trailer to help with furniture delivery, 

and the use of a barn for storage! 

We now have food donations from 

Fareshare Yorkshire and toiletries 

from the Hygiene Bank. This enables 

us to provide welcome food parcels 

each week, and the kitchen is well 

staffed and produces a variety of 

tasty treats from around the world. 

We have developed a pro-active 

Health Department, ensuring people 

receive adequate health care, both 

physical and psychological. Provision 

includes the Health Inclusion Clinic, 

where individual doctor 

appointments can be made.  Stress is 

a big factor in the life of an asylum 

seeker who can be living ‘on the 

edge’ whilst waiting for their asylum 

claim to be processed. For some, this 

can take years. The health team 

arrange therapy sessions with local 

IAPT provider and also outdoor 

activities, which include a monthly 

health walk, which has varied from a 

local walk along the riverbank to a 

trip out to the Derbyshire Dales. For 

several years now, those interested 

have been involved with football 

sessions at various locations. We 

now have our own football team 

‘DCC United’ and take part in training 

sessions organised by Club Doncaster 

Foundation (Doncaster Rovers). We 

have even taken part in a football 

‘world cup’. 
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And I must not forget bikes. 

Everyone wants a bike. The first thing 

a new arrival requests is a bike. We 

have a dedicated volunteer who 

manages these requests and 

manages to produce bikes out of thin 

air! If you see a bike on the road, 

chances are it is one of ours 😊. 

Over recent years we have worked 

on various programmes with 

Doncaster Museum, where some 

asylum seekers have become 

ambassadors and guides. 

CAST theatre is also a favourite 

venue for many.  Over recent years, 

DCC has been part of their Social 

Seats programme, where ‘hard to 

reach’ groups of people who would 

otherwise not be able to access live 

performances, are introduced to the 

world of theatre and all it offers.  We 

have enjoyed many free 

performances (including 

refreshments) and taken part in 

numerous workshops. 

Currently we are working with CAST 

and the National Theatre and some 

of our members will be taking part in 

a live production of Bertolt Brecht’s 

Caucasian Circle at CAST theatre next 

year. CAST was awarded Theatre of 

Sanctuary status earlier this year in 

recognition of their work with asylum 

seekers and refugees. 

A View from the Edge, DCC’s 

Newsletter, was launched on 

4.12.14. 

DCC became a Charitable 

Incorporated Organisation on 5.1.15 

and a board of trustees meet 

regularly to ensure we are serving 

our SUs to the best of our ability 

As we no longer have outreach 

provision from other refugee 

agencies, we have had to take on the 

role ourselves.  In 2016 DCC 

registered with the Office of the 

Immigration Services Commissioner 

(OISC) to provide Level 1 Asylum and 

Protection advice. We currently have 

three qualified advisors.  Several 

volunteers have undertaken 

numerous training sessions and 

revision courses to keep up-to-date 

with the latest Home Office 

guidelines.  In 2019 we were 

awarded the Duke of York 

Community Initiative Award 

DCC is a member of: the City of 
Sanctuary Movement; the Doncaster 
Partnership Team (DWP); MESH 
(supporting adult migrant learners); 
Red Cross Refugee Support Services; 
Refugee Action’s Good Practice 
Partnership (who provide most of 
our training). 

The AMIF team (Asylum, Migration, 
and Integration Fund) attend weekly 
to provide move-on advice, and we 
maintain a good working relationship 
with the housing provider (Mears) 
for the mutual benefit of all involved.  
And, of course with Doncaster 
Quakers, without whose continued 
support DCC would not have 
flourished. 

DCC is represented throughout 

Yorkshire and Humber in various 

groups, and committees: - 

City of Sanctuary 

Doncaster Asylum Seeker Support 

Group (multi agency) 

Doncaster Independent Advisory 

Group (SYP) 

Health Ambassador Meetings - 

Doncaster Health watch on behalf of 

DCCG 

Health Stream of Sanctuary meetings 

I Believe in Education (education in 

schools around racism) 

National Transfer Scheme 

Consultation Task Group (UASC) 

McKenzie Friends  

Minority Partnership Meetings 

(Public Health) 

Refugee Action Information and Data 

Hub Covid 19 Crisis Group 

South Yorkshire Sub Regional 

Migration Group. 

Covid 19 

Unfortunately, due to the 

coronavirus pandemic, DCC had to 

close the doors in March. 

Although unable to carry out our 

normal activities, many volunteers 

have managed to keep in contact 

with people seeking asylum and we 

have been able to help with any 

issues that have come our way. We 

have been able to ensure all 

newcomers have registered with GP 

surgeries, and that food parcels have 

been delivered weekly on a rota 

system throughout the asylum 

population.  

Behind the scenes we have all been 

preparing for opening the doors once 

again. This has been quite a task, 

ensuring that the building is 

coronavirus safe and that all 

adequate PPE is in place. 

Additionally, we have all had to 

adapt to zoom, Microsoft teams and 

other online programmes which look 

to be part of ‘normal life’ for the 

foreseeable future.  

What is certain, is that as soon as it is 

safe to do so DONCASTER 

CONVERSATION CLUB WILL BE BACK. 
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Zaytuna 

 

On Sunday afternoons before 

the lockdown, there were some 

special smiles at a table in the 

Wool Market. 

 

 
 

DCC folk enjoyed the 

experience of tasting delicious 

Syrian treats at Zaytuna. 

 

THANK YOU, Rania and 

Thabet.  We hope to be back 

soon! 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Donation of Wimbledon 
Towels 

By Claire Bryce 

Wimbledon 2020 was 

cancelled for the first time 

since World War Two because 

of the coronavirus pandemic. 

The tournament was due to be 

played between 29 June and 

12 July.  Wimbledon was the 

latest major summer sporting 

event to be called off, with Euro 

2020 and the Tokyo Olympics 

postponed for 12 months. 

  

The iconic Wimbledon towels, 

made by Christy, retail at £35 

each. Due to the cancellation, 

the All England Lawn Tennis & 

Croquet Club kindly donated 

the unsold towels to The 

Hygiene Bank. 

  

Doncaster Hygiene Bank have 

continued to support DCC 

throughout the pandemic via 

donations that are made into 

weekly packs.  Each week, Jan 

sends a list (rotated) to Claire 

and Gav (of DMBC staff) and, 

along with the Fareshare 

donations, we distribute the 

food and hygiene packs. 

No week is ever the same as 

we are reliant on donations. 

  

We would all like to thank the 

volunteers at the Hygiene Bank 

and Fareshare for their 

ongoing support. 

 

 

Bikes 
 

 
 
By Nkiru Akoma 

I went cycling with my children on 
the 30th October at the Dome. I see 
people cycling but I have never 
known that it's so much fun!  My 
three girls and I don't know how to 
cycle but my son knows. The 
Instructor, Chris, gave us a tricycle 
which we rode and we felt as if we 
can really cycle!  We had lots of fun 
and the kids were very happy that 
they didn't feel like going home after 
so many months of no outdoor 
activities. We're looking forward to 
learning how to cycle properly 
because we all enjoyed ourselves 
and want to keep going! Thank you, 
Chris!  Thank you DCC, GOD Bless 
You all. 
 
Chris Green is the Cycling for Health 
Officer in Doncaster. 
Anyone interested in cycling at any 
level can contact him. He will design 
activities to suit the individual 
Tel. O7853 006652 
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The South Yorkshire Modern 

Slavery Partnership 

By Megan Bethell, SYSMP 

Coordinator 

Due to the complexity and hidden 

nature of modern slavery, one 

person or single organisation cannot 

tackle it alone, which is why the 

South Yorkshire Police and Crime 

Commissioner provided funding to 

set up the South Yorkshire Modern 

Slavery Partnership. The group 

includes statutory and non-statutory 

organisations, who are working to 

ensure South Yorkshire is a place of 

safety for survivors of modern 

slavery and a hostile area for those 

who exploit others. Led by the 

charity Ashiana Sheffield, who have a 

long history of supporting BAMER 

communities, SYMSP is working with 

partners to raise awareness of what 

modern slavery is, how to spot the 

signs, and where to get support and 

advice. 

In the UK, the term modern slavery 

refers to slavery, servitude, forced or 

compulsory labour and human 

trafficking. In simple terms, it is when 

people exploit others often for 

financial gain. Although UK nationals 

are the most commonly referred to 

the government for support, we also 

know a number of survivors of 

exploitation are asylum seekers.  

The Covid-19 pandemic has created 

new challenges to identifying people 

who need support and has led to a 

number of survivors feeling even 

more isolated. Our recent work at 

SYMSP has included: 

 Raising awareness of digital 

exclusion facing survivors, 

particularly those living in 

NASS accommodation.  

With the support of our 

partners, Ashiana, City 

Hearts and the Snowdrop 

Project, the Partnership has 

pulled together a short brief 

on how the lack of access to 

the internet has created new 

barriers for survivors of 

modern slavery. The brief 

has been shared through 

Migration Yorkshire and we 

hope to continue to raise 

awareness of this issue.   

 Guidance on spotting the 

signs of modern slavery 

remotely. 

To support professionals 

who are working remotely to 

spot the signs of modern 

slavery over the phone, the 

Partnership has pulled 

together some simple 

guidance on indicators you 

may encounter which could 

suggest a person may be in 

an exploitative situation. 

 The Modern Slavery 

Pocketbook for 

Professionals.  

To support community 

groups and professionals 

who may encounter people 

who have experienced 

modern slavery or are at risk 

of exploitation, SYMSP 

developed a Pocketbook for 

Professionals which can 

support you to:  

 Understand what modern 

slavery is and some general 

indicators. 

 Know how to report your 

concerns and get help. 

 Signpost to local services 

across Barnsley, Doncaster, 

Rotherham and Sheffield. 

To find out more about Modern 

Slavery and The South Yorkshire 

Modern Slavery Partnership, you can 

visit our website. If you would like 

advice or want to report a concern 

relating to modern slavery, you can 

call the Modern Slavery Helpline 

anonymously on 08000 121 700.  

  

 

  

Less reported news 
 
 1. Ethiopia 
 
The UN estimates that violence in 
northern Ethiopia will probably 
drive about 200,000 people 
across the border into Sudan in 
the course of the coming months. 
 
In early November, the Ethiopian 
government announced a six-
month state of emergency in 
Tigray, where a 
telecommunications and electricity 
blackout, coupled with limited fuel 
and cash, has in effect blocked 
humanitarian access. 
 
Source: The Guardian 20 November 2020 

 
2. Facilitated conversation on 
Sport, Arts and Mental Health 

 
City of Sanctuary UK will be 
hosting a facilitated conversation 
on the topic ‘Using Sports & Arts 
to support mental health during 
Covid’ on Tuesday 8th December, 
11 - 12:30am.  

http://southyorksmsp.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Spotting-the-Signs-of-Modern-Slavery-remotely.pdf
http://southyorksmsp.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Spotting-the-Signs-of-Modern-Slavery-remotely.pdf
http://southyorksmsp.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/South-Yorkshire-Modern-Slavery-Pocketbook-2020-ONLINE.pdf
http://southyorksmsp.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/South-Yorkshire-Modern-Slavery-Pocketbook-2020-ONLINE.pdf
http://southyorksmsp.co.uk/
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In this session, we will explore 
how sport and arts can help 
support people who are seeking 
sanctuary and experiencing 
challenging mental health. There 
will be contributions from a 
sports practitioner as well as 
people with lived experience who 
are using arts to promote well-
being and emotional resilience. 
There will be plenty of time to 
explore these issues in more 
depth in ‘Break Out Rooms’ 
before we conclude the key 
learning in the wider group. 
 
Please complete the registration 
form here and the Zoom link will 
be sent to you before the event. 
 
Source: City of Sanctuary 

 
3. Sudan’s former Prime 
Minister Sadiq al-Mahdi dies of 
COVID-19 
 
Al-Mahdi was Sudan’s last 
democratically elected prime 
minister and was overthrown in 
1989 in the military coup that 
brought former President Omar al-
Bashir to power. 
 
The moderate Umma Party was 
one of the largest opposition 
parties under al-Bashir, and al-
Mahdi remained an influential 
figure even after he was toppled. 
 
The official Sudanese news 
agency said al-Mahdi was “a 
unique figure in Sudanese politics 
and public life for more than 65 
consecutive years, shaping 
events and contributing greatly to 
the course and development of 
the country”. It also lauded his 
commitment to democracy in 
Sudan. 
 
Source: Al Jazeera 
 

 

4. Channel crossings: More 

officers to patrol French 

beaches 

The number of officers patrolling 
French beaches will double from 
next week to help stop migrants 
crossing the Channel, the UK's 
home secretary has announced. 
It is part of further measures Priti 
Patel agreed in a meeting with her 
French counterpart on Saturday. 
Officers will be aided by 
"enhanced" surveillance, such as 
drones and radar, to find 
smugglers and migrants. 
 
Source: BBC 28 November 2020 

 
 

Sudan flooding 
emergency 

 

 

The collection of emergency clothing 
and other material goods, organised 
by the Sudanese Solidarity 
Organisation in Doncaster set off on 
its journey to Sudan on Wednesday 4 
November.  
 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
Boxes labelled and sealed. 

 

 
 

 
The container in process of being filled 

https://data.cityofsanctuary.org/sites/all/modules/civicrm/extern/url.php?u=1856&qid=12588
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Refugees on Lesvos Island – 

Moria 2 Point 2 

After the devastating fire at Moria 

Detention Centre and Covid-19, 

where gates were locked, where are 

the refugees now as winter draws in? 

By Lilian Hollidge 

On Moria 2 Point 2 site, there are 

summer tents, and this is the fifth 

winter that Sultana Foundation and 

other volunteers have been 

supporting the refugees in whatever 

way they can – food and health, both 

physical and mental.  The fires have 

not only destroyed the whole camp 

but they have put many of the 

refugees’ health and life at greater 

risk.  Covid-19 has also been 

identified in Moria (since 20 

September).  Covid is spreading 

quickly due to the lack of basic 

necessities.  Some 60% of the 

refugees are women, children or 

elderly, without adequate food, 

water, shelters or toilet facilities. 

 

In September, fire ravaged through 

Moria Detention Centre, inside the 

compound.  Due to the grasses 

surrounding it, shrubs and trees 

being very dry, the entire hillside was 

razed to the ground.  In their panic, 

individuals and families could take 

nothing with them as they fled the 

horror.  These were families, men, 

women and isolated children who 

were fleeing from wars and terrors in 

their homelands.  Having survived 

the fire, they were outside the 

boundaries of the camp on the main 

mountain roads with nothing, 

exposed to weather conditions and 

with heavy passing traffic on the 

steep and hectic mountain roads. 

Some of the stranded people were 

allocated places in other centres on 

Lesvos.  Eventually, the UNHCR has 

provided 10,000 to 11,000 of the 

survivors with lightweight tents with 

dirt floors which had been kept in 

storage until then. 

 

Charities are helping to provide food 

for one meal a day, and their new 

site is being established on an area 

which juts out to the Aegean Sea, 

which is fenced off.  The camp is very 

exposed to the forces of nature: as 

winter and stormy seas come in, how 

will refugees stay warm and dry?   

I am one of many volunteers, unpaid, 

who provide their own 

accommodation, meals and travel 

fares.  I was to volunteer on Lesvos, 

in Moria, again this summer, along 

with three friends, going for the first 

time to help in whatever way we 

could.  Unfortunately, Covid reared 

its head and we, along with many 

thousands, had to isolate and not 

travel.  We had a choice, of course; 

but do refugees have a choice?  

Could they really have stayed at 

home instead of fleeing, with or 

without their families, from 

bloodshed, war, and risking their 

families’ lives?  Honestly? 

 

Here are some actions people can 

take in solidarity with the victims of 

the Moria camp and all those in 

refugee camps waiting in limbo. 

Help Refugees – Choose Love are 

coordinating with various grassroots 

groups and have a Moira Fire 

Emergency Response and a Europe 

wide petition for EU wide action.  

Doctors of the World have 

an Emergency Moria Camp Appeal  

Medicins Sans Frontieres / Doctors 

without Borders are calling for 

sanctuary for vulnerable children and 

have an email your MP campaign.  

Safe Passage have a petition calling 

for the urgent resettlement of 

children seeking sanctuary stranded 

on Greek islands. 

We Move Europe have 

a petition calling for investigations 

into the abuse of migrants. 

Refugee Action have an email your 

MP campaign for restarting 

resettlement calling for safe and 

legal routes 

Stand up To Racism are calling for 

protests. 

https://donate.helprefugees.org/campaigns/moria-emergency/
https://donate.helprefugees.org/campaigns/moria-emergency/
https://www.change.org/p/european-commission-fire-moria-camp-call-for-urgent-evacuation-and-radical-change-5d1f2c6b-2b6d-4644-88b3-46fdf1e1ad0e?utm_source=share_petition&utm_medium=custom_url&recruited_by_id=ad898530-5d4c-11ea-9bd3-c5003960dc13
https://donate.doctorsoftheworld.org.uk/page/67183/donate/1?ea.tracking.id=email&utm_medium=email&utm_source=engagingnetworks&utm_campaign=utm_email&utm_content=September+09+2020+D&ea.url.id=4898393
https://cityofsanctuary.org/wp-admin/post-new.php
https://actionnetwork.org/petitions/urgently-resettle-child-refugees-from-greek-islands
https://actionnetwork.org/petitions/urgently-resettle-child-refugees-from-greek-islands
https://act.wemove.eu/campaigns/migration-in-flames?utm_campaign=YvGoicEHCP&utm_medium=facebook&utm_source=share
https://act.refugee-action.org.uk/page/67081/action/1?ea.tracking.id=resettle5000
https://act.refugee-action.org.uk/page/67081/action/1?ea.tracking.id=resettle5000
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Quaker Meeting House 

Off St James St 

 Doncaster DN1 3RH 

 To receive a copy of this newsletter by email, send a message to 
Paulfitzp@aol.com 

Please send your contributions and suggestions to the same address. 

Doncaster Conversation Club offers opportunities for local people 
and people who have sought asylum in the UK to join together to 
share friendship, while offering support and practical help.  

  

The Club seeks to create a relaxed, friendly and supportive environment,  
and works on the principles  of  

Ownership – everyone can get involved  

Impartiality – it is not affiliated to any political or religious body 
Confidentiality – what you say is private  

Respect – for each other’s differences and individuality.  

  

DCC is pleased to acknowledge the support of Doncaster Society of 
Friends (Quakers), The Red Cross, The Refugee Council, Migrant 
Help, DIAL Doncaster, The Doncaster Clinical Commissioning 
Group, St Leger Homes, Club Doncaster Foundation, Ongo M25 
Services, YMCA, DARTS, CAST, Fareshare, The Brelms Trust, The 
Ruth Hayman Trust and Doncaster Minster.  

 

The Doncaster Conversation Club is run entirely by volunteers with the 
support of occasional grants for specific activities, currently from the Allen 
Lane Foundation, and the Wharfedale Trust  

  

 

 

 
The views expressed in this newsletter are those of the individual 
contributors. 

 

Paul FitzPatrick 
Doncaster Conversation Club 
Doncaster, South Yorkshire 

Registered Charity number 1159775 

Issue 72 
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